REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 4th October 2021 in the Village Hall.
Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, R Holt, P Bagshaw, S Pittam, T Rednall, and the Parish Clerk C Dickson. DCllr G Nurden and 5 members of the public were in attendance.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.

1-10) Apologies for Absence

Cllrs T Davey, M Barnes, L Bassett, C Mutten, and CCllr L Hempsall and Mr C Bradbury, Chairman of the Village Hall Committee.
2-10) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None received.
3-10)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 6th September 2021 were approved, with 3 abstentions.  The minutes were signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-10)  Matters Arising

None received.
Public Participation
District Councillor Grant Nurden gave an update:  the BDC waste contract has been awarded to Veolia, and will include rolling out food waste collection to the whole District from October 2022. A local resident won £2,000 on the Community at Heart Lottery, which is the biggest win to date.  £21,400 has been raised so far.  A £250 prize is being offered between the 28th August 2021 and the 26th February 2022 to encourage more enterprises to sign up.
A new Shop Front Improvement Grant is now available, details available on the website.  NCC, in partnership with EU Regional Development Fund monies, is offering a Go Digital funding programme for micro, small and medium sized businesses based in Norfolk. Details available on the NCC website.

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury’s report was found after the meeting.  See at end of minutes.
 Public

A member of the public has sent the Clerk a list of the current outstanding Highways works in and around Reedham, but not including the grips.  These will be forwarded to CCllr Hempsall.
5-10) Co-opting a new Councillor
BDC have advertised the Councillor vacancy and no requests for an election were received. The vacancy will be advertised and any applicants considered at the next meeting.
6-10) Planning Applications

a) BA/2021/0374/FUL – replacement of Timber window frames to PVC double glazing.  Colour of frames will remain the same (white) at Ferry Inn, Ferry Road.  The Council supported the application.

7-10) To Receive an update from the PCC

No update received.
8-10) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Speed Sensor

In September the speed sensor was located on Pottles Lane.  The 85% centile was 33.9mph, with the maximum speed registered at 60mph, but that was only one vehicle.  There were only 3 vehicles registered doing 50 to 55, and only 133 were over the speed limit. 
In October it is on New Road again but facing the other way. The location isn’t ideal, on the bend, so further down towards The Hills has been suggested, but that will require a post on the verge and permission from Highways.
b) Allotments

No issues were reported.
c) Neighbourhood Plan
The meeting on the 23rd September discussed the results of the village survey.  There were some good responses and the action points raised included:
· A call for sites for predominantly affordable housing

· Identifying and assessing important green spaces within the village

· Identifying and assessing heritage assets

The next meeting will be in November to collate all the information gathered.

d) Book exchange cupboard
The partners at the Doctor’s surgery have given permission for the cupboard to be fixed to the railings.  
e) War Memorial and American Memorial
Cllr Barnes obtained a quote for the cleaning and renovation of the War Memorial.  This was circulated to Councillors in advance of the meeting.  The Council approved the quote once the Clerk has checked that the listed status of the memorial doesn’t require special permission.  The cost will be £1,893.00 plus VAT.
Cllr Hale confirmed that the fence will be repaired by the end of the month.

f) Additional village signs
A quote for making 2 village signs was received.  It is only for fabrication and does not include painting or erecting the signs.  The Council approved the quote of £300 for 2 signs.

g) Cycle parking racks on Riverside
The request by a resident to install more cycle parking racks on Riverside was discussed by the Council.  Permission would be needed by BDC as it is their land and the Council would bear the full cost of purchase and installation.  A member of the public contributed that most cyclists are passing through and use the seats or the wall to lean their bikes against whilst they stop. The Council decided they did not wish to pursue more cycle parking racks.
h) Double yellow lines around the War Memorial and at the Station
The Clerk is waiting for Highways to confirm the process and whether the suggested locations are suitable.  To be notified at the next meeting.
9-10) Waste bins at the Station and on Mill Road
BDC have confirmed that they will support as many dog or litter bins as wanted and that Veolia would be happy to empty from both the Station and the end of Mill Road.  The cost will be £3.65 per empty on a weekly emptying schedule, invoiced annually on a pro rata basis.

The Council approved the purchase of 2 litter bins. The Clerk will present styles and costs to the next meeting and will check the locations for installing posts.
10-10) Purchase of a laptop to connect to the Village Hall projector 
The Clerk requested that the Council purchase a laptop in order to use the Village Hall projector. A member of the public offered an old laptop they are not using.  The Council accepted the generous offer.
11-10) Reedham Doctor’s Surgery opening hours post Covid
The Surgery confirmed to the Clerk that they do not have a set date when Reedham will re-open again, however this is in discussion with the Partners as they would like the service at Reedham to resume.  They will let the Council know once any decisions have been made.  
12-10) Road names for future developments
BDC have notified the Council that if a developer does not put forward names for future developments then it would like to have a list of names ready so that Councils do not need to be consulted at the time, and therefore asked for suggestions.  Another email was circulated by NALC from the Clerk to Hemblington pointing out that this could be a change in policy as Broadland have always put developers road name proposals to Parish Councils asking for comments and/or alternative suggestions.  The Council requested the Clerk respond asking why the policy is changing and point out they are taking away local input to the suitability of location to name.  
13-10) Mooring post located in the Lord Nelson car park
Cllr Mutten had asked the Council to consider the memorial mooring post sited at the edge of the Nelson car park.  He had had several people concerned that it was damaging cars.  A wooden post had been knocked over and the mooring post was installed, by the son of who it is a memorial to not the pub, as a replacement.  The Council discussed the issue but decided it was not their business to pursue.
14-10)  Correspondence Received
a) Notification was received of the death of a previous Clerk, Stephen Williamson.  There will be a memorial service which, if held locally, Cllr Hale and David Breeze, Chairman when Stephen was Clerk, will attend.  The Clerk will send a letter of condolence.
15-10) Financial Matters

i. The Kurling Group requested a ramp for a new member with more limited mobility. The Council approved the purchase of a Kurling ramp with S106 funds at a cost of £157.00.
ii. The Council considered the costs for replacing the sign post at the junction of New Road and The Hills.  If the finger posts can be reused then the cost will be £50 but if they cannot be fitted to a new upright post then the cost will be £150. The Council approved the £150 expenditure.

iii. The Council noted the Income and Expenditure report to 21st August 2021, and the Actuals vs Budget figures (see below).
iv. A statement of the payments made in September had been prepared by the Clerk but had not been checked by a Councillor prior to the meeting.  The details will be circulated to be confirmed at the November meeting.
v. Payments presented for approval, circulated to Councillors in advance:

C Dickson - salary September 2021





£     391.06

HMRC - PAYE September 2021





£       25.40

Norfolk Pension Fund - Clerk pension




£     127.80

C Dickson – expenses, including S106 expenditure



£       24.43
Norfolk Parish Training & Support – new Councillor training

£       50.00

Collective Community Planning – Neighbourhood Plan consultancy
£  1,320.00

Reedham PCC – donation to the Outlook magazine



£     120.00

Total   = 







            £  2,058.69
Additional invoices added after publication of the payments list:
Reedham Community Association – room hire



£       64.00

Total   = 







            £  2,122.69

All the invoices were approved for payment.  
16-10) Items for the Next Agenda
Location of new village signs

Double yellow lines

Co-option

Road names for future developments

Public
A member of the public reported that the grass next to Sandersons is being strimmed and not mown.  As it is close to the river it grows faster than other areas and the strimming makes a mess against the planters. 
The Gospel Hall is up for auction again.

17-10) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

The next scheduled meeting is Monday 1st November 2021 at 7.30pm, at the Village Hall, subject to Coronavirus restrictions.  
The meeting closed at 20.35.
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.9.21

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	8,250.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	
	

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	21.71
	145.65

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK
	346.00
	1,814.17

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	347.49

	NCC
	
	
	
	STAFF SALARY/TAX/PENSION
	544.26
	3,252.81

	GLASS & MISC
	
	52.97
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	300.00
	679.30

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	
	50.10

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 106 & 137
	422.70
	422.70

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	96.00
	96.00

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	161.74
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	4,849.51

	TOTAL
	0.00
	8,464.71
	
	TOTAL
	1,730.67
	11,657.73

	Neighbourhood Plan
	
	5,700.00
	
	Neighbourhood Plan
	
	

	HMRC VAT
	
	8,282.72
	
	VAT
	4,321.21
	5,531.36

	CIL Receipts
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	

	S106
	426.86
	426.86
	
	S106
	
	

	TRANSFER
	
	
	
	TRANSFER
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.9.21
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.9.21
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	15,823.63
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	10,198.61
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	  (1,730.67)
	
	
	
	10,198.61
	

	
	14,092.96
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	Net VAT
	  (4,321.21)
	
	
	
	
	

	S106
	      426.86 
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	10,198.61
	
	
	BALANCE
	10,198.61
	


	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.9.21

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE
	
	

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	
	274.37

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	274.37

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.9.21
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.9.21
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,003.78
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,003.78
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	less: unpresented cheques
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,003.78
	
	
	
	1,003.78
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Cash Assets:
	41,480.20
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 1.4.2021

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	
	
	
	TRANSFERS
	
	

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AS AT 1.4.2021
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AS AT 1.4.2021

	BLANCE B/FWD
	30,277.81
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	30,277.81
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	30,277.81
	
	
	
	30,277.81
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	Actuals vs Budget to 30.9.2021
	
	
	
	

	Actual
	
	
	Actual
	Budget
	

	31.3.2021
	Income
	
	as at 30.9.2021
	2022
	%

	£
	
	
	
	
	

	         15,000 
	Precept
	 
	        8,250.00 
	16,500
	50%

	             50 
	Miscellaneous
	 
	 
	100
	0%

	             160 
	Grass Cutting
	 
	          161.74 
	160
	101%

	          1,022 
	Recycling
	 
	            52.97 
	600
	9%

	               76 
	Interest
	 
	 
	 
	 

	       16,308 
	
	
	8,464.71
	17,360
	49%

	
	Expenditure
	
	
	
	

	          6,166 
	Clerk's salary
	 
	       3,252.81 
	7,000
	46%

	             200 
	External Audit
	 
	          300.00 
	300
	100%

	               90 
	Internal Audit
	 
	            75.00 
	80
	94%

	             304 
	Insurance
	 
	          304.30 
	350
	87%

	          6,915 
	Grass Cutting
	 
	 
	7,200
	0%

	             100 
	Training/Travel exps
	 
	            60.00 
	100
	60%

	             283 
	Subscriptions
	 
	          222.49 
	300
	74%

	             429 
	Office expenses
	 
	          145.65 
	550
	26%

	             148 
	Village Hall rent
	 
	            96.00 
	300
	32%

	             280 
	S137
	 
	            30.00 
	200
	15%

	          1,535 
	Village work
	 
	       1,468.17 
	500
	294%

	             130 
	Glass recycling
	 
	            50.10 
	150
	33%

	          2,453 
	Village Hall grant
	 
	 
	500
	0%

	               35 
	Website
	 
	            35.00 
	50
	70%

	          1,541 
	Sundry
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	Maintenance accrual
	 
	 
	1,550
	 

	       20,609 
	
	
	6,039.52
	19,130
	32%

	
	
	
	
	
	

	       (4,301)
	Surplus / (Deficit)
	
	2,425.19
	     (1,770)
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	       57,846 
	balance b/f
	
	34,791.22
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	          6,935 
	VAT (income)
	 
	       8,282.72 
	
	

	       (6,826)
	VAT (expenditure)
	 
	    (5,531.36)
	
	

	       (1,500)
	Love the Broads Grant 
	 
	                     -   
	
	

	       (2,000)
	Brian Iles Highways Grant
	 
	                     -   
	
	

	                  -   
	CIL receipts
	 
	                     -   
	
	

	     (15,362)
	CIL expenditure
	 
	    (4,849.51)
	
	

	          1,047 
	S106 receipts
	 
	          426.86 
	
	

	       (1,047)
	S106 payments
	 
	        (422.70)
	
	

	 
	Neighbourhood Plan grant
	 
	       5,700.00 
	
	

	 
	Neighbourhood Plan expenditure
	 
	        (346.00)
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	       34,791 
	
	
	40,476.42
	
	

	
	Current Account
	
	
	10,198.61 
	

	
	BDC Parish Deposit
	
	
	30,277.81 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	6,463
	General Reserves
	 
	3,997.28
	
	

	8,083
	CIL
	 
	3,232.99
	
	

	20,246
	Earmarked Reserves
	 
	33,246.15
	
	

	34,791.22
	balance c/f
	
	40,476.42
	
	


Reedham Village Hall Report
There were no issues found for the October safety inspection.
We are pleased to confirm that all the new cameras, and upgrade of the intruder alarm, work has now been completed, and has made our premises more protected.

The Craft Fayre and Car Boot held on the 19th September was well supported and raised much needed funds for the village hall.
This Friday, 8th October, at 7.30pm we have a Psychic Medium with clairvoyant Steven Treadaway.

The September Cash Bingo jackpot wasn’t won, the jackpot for October stands at £210 in 46 numbers or less.  This month’s Cash Bingo is on the 18th October at 7.30pm.

We have a Halloween Quiz Night planned at 7.30pm with fancy dress.

We can confirm that our long-established Bonfire Night will go ahead this year.  It will be on the 6th November, starting at 6pm with fireworks around 7pm.

Our Christmas Fayre will also go ahead on the 21st November between 1 and 3.30pm.
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